
611 

Office of the Secretary, HUD § 92.354 

the execution of the agreement cov-
ering the acquisition, rehabilitation, or 
demolition. 

(d) Optional relocation assistance. The 
participating jurisdiction may provide 
relocation payments and other reloca-
tion assistance to families, individuals, 
businesses, nonprofit organizations, 
and farms displaced by a project as-
sisted with HOME funds where the dis-
placement is not subject to paragraph 
(c) of this section. The jurisdiction 
may also provide relocation assistance 
to persons covered under paragraph (c) 
of this section beyond that required. 
For any such assistance that is not re-
quired by State or local law, the juris-
diction must adopt a written policy 
available to the public that describes 
the optional relocation assistance that 
it has elected to furnish and provides 
for equal relocation assistance within 
each class of displaced persons. 

(e) Residential antidisplacement and re-
location assistance plan. The partici-
pating jurisdiction shall comply with 
the requirements of 24 CFR part 42, 
subpart C. 

(f) Real property acquisition require-
ments. The acquisition of real property 
for a project is subject to the URA and 
the requirements of 49 CFR part 24, 
subpart B. 

(g) Appeals. A person who disagrees 
with the participating jurisdiction’s 
determination concerning whether the 
person qualifies as a displaced person, 
or the amount of relocation assistance 
for which the person may be eligible, 
may file a written appeal of that deter-
mination with the jurisdiction. A low- 
income person who is dissatisfied with 
the jurisdiction’s determination on his 
or her appeal may submit a written re-
quest for review of that determination 
to the HUD Field Office. 

[61 FR 48750, Sept. 16, 1996, as amended at 61 
FR 51760, Oct. 3, 1996; 62 FR 28930, May 28, 
1997; 67 FR 61756, Oct. 1, 2002] 

§ 92.354 Labor. 
(a) General. (1) Every contract for the 

construction (rehabilitation or new 
construction) of housing that includes 
12 or more units assisted with HOME 
funds must contain a provision requir-
ing the payment of not less than the 
wages prevailing in the locality, as pre-
determined by the Secretary of Labor 

pursuant to the Davis-Bacon Act (40 
U.S.C. 276a–276a-5), to all laborers and 
mechanics employed in the develop-
ment of any part of the housing. Such 
contracts must also be subject to the 
overtime provisions, as applicable, of 
the Contract Work Hours and Safety 
Standards Act (40 U.S.C. 327–332). 

(2) The contract for construction 
must contain these wage provisions if 
HOME funds are used for any project 
costs in § 92.206, including construction 
or nonconstruction costs, of housing 
with 12 or more HOME-assisted units. 
When HOME funds are only used to as-
sist homebuyers to acquire single-fam-
ily housing, and not for any other 
project costs, the wage provisions 
apply to the construction of the hous-
ing if there is a written agreement 
with the owner or developer of the 
housing that HOME funds will be used 
to assist homebuyers to buy the hous-
ing and the construction contract cov-
ers 12 or more housing units to be pur-
chased with HOME assistance. The 
wage provisions apply to any construc-
tion contract that includes a total of 12 
or more HOME-assisted units, whether 
one or more than one project is covered 
by the construction contract. Once 
they are determined to be applicable, 
the wage provisions must be contained 
in the construction contract so as to 
cover all laborers and mechanics em-
ployed in the development of the entire 
project, including portions other than 
the assisted units. Arranging multiple 
construction contracts within a single 
project for the purpose of avoiding the 
wage provisions is not permitted. 

(3) Participating jurisdictions, con-
tractors, subcontractors, and other 
participants must comply with regula-
tions issued under these acts and with 
other Federal laws and regulations per-
taining to labor standards and HUD 
Handbook 1344.1 (Federal Labor Stand-
ards Compliance in Housing and Com-
munity Development Programs), as ap-
plicable. Participating jurisdictions 
must require certification as to com-
pliance with the provisions of this sec-
tion before making any payment under 
such contract. 

(b) Volunteers. The prevailing wage 
provisions of paragraph (a) of this sec-
tion do not apply to an individual who 
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receives no compensation or is paid ex-
penses, reasonable benefits, or a nomi-
nal fee to perform the services for 
which the individual volunteered and 
who is not otherwise employed at any 
time in the construction work. See 24 
CFR part 70. 

(c) Sweat equity. The prevailing wage 
provisions of paragraph (a) of this sec-
tion do not apply to members of an eli-
gible family who provide labor in ex-
change for acquisition of a property for 
homeownership or provide labor in lieu 
of, or as a supplement to, rent pay-
ments. 

§ 92.355 Lead-based paint. 
Housing assisted with HOME funds is 

subject to the Lead-Based Paint Poi-
soning Prevention Act (42 U.S.C. 4821– 
4846), the Residential Lead-Based Paint 
Hazard Reduction Act of 1992 (42 U.S.C. 
4851–4856), and implementing regula-
tions at part 35, subparts A, B, J, K, M 
and R of this title. 

[64 FR 50224, Sept. 15, 1999] 

§ 92.356 Conflict of interest. 
(a) Applicability. In the procurement 

of property and services by partici-
pating jurisdictions, State recipients, 
and subrecipients, the conflict of inter-
est provisions in 24 CFR 85.36 and 24 
CFR 84.42, respectively, apply. In all 
cases not governed by 24 CFR 85.36 and 
24 CFR 84.42, the provisions of this sec-
tion apply. 

(b) Conflicts prohibited. No persons de-
scribed in paragraph (c) of this section 
who exercise or have exercised any 
functions or responsibilities with re-
spect to activities assisted with HOME 
funds or who are in a position to par-
ticipate in a decisionmaking process or 
gain inside information with regard to 
these activities, may obtain a financial 
interest or benefit from a HOME-as-
sisted activity, or have an interest in 
any contract, subcontract or agree-
ment with respect thereto, or the pro-
ceeds thereunder, either for themselves 
or those with whom they have family 
or business ties, during their tenure or 
for one year thereafter. 

(c) Persons covered. The conflict of in-
terest provisions of paragraph (b) of 
this section apply to any person who is 
an employee, agent, consultant, officer, 
or elected official or appointed official 

of the participating jurisdiction, State 
recipient, or subrecipient which are re-
ceiving HOME funds. 

(d) Exceptions: Threshold requirements. 
Upon the written request of the par-
ticipating jurisdiction, HUD may grant 
an exception to the provisions of para-
graph (b) of this section on a case-by- 
case basis when it determines that the 
exception will serve to further the pur-
poses of the HOME Investment Part-
nerships Program and the effective and 
efficient administration of the partici-
pating jurisdiction’s program or 
project. An exception may be consid-
ered only after the participating juris-
diction has provided the following: 

(1) A disclosure of the nature of the 
conflict, accompanied by an assurance 
that there has been public disclosure of 
the conflict and a description of how 
the public disclosure was made; and 

(2) An opinion of the participating ju-
risdiction’s or State recipient’s attor-
ney that the interest for which the ex-
ception is sought would not violate 
State or local law. 

(e) Factors to be considered for excep-
tions. In determining whether to grant 
a requested exception after the partici-
pating jurisdiction has satisfactorily 
met the requirements of paragraph (d) 
of this section, HUD will consider the 
cumulative effect of the following fac-
tors, where applicable: 

(1) Whether the exception would pro-
vide a significant cost benefit or an es-
sential degree of expertise to the pro-
gram or project which would otherwise 
not be available; 

(2) Whether the person affected is a 
member of a group or class of low-in-
come persons intended to be the bene-
ficiaries of the assisted activity, and 
the exception will permit such person 
to receive generally the same interests 
or benefits as are being made available 
or provided to the group or class; 

(3) Whether the affected person has 
withdrawn from his or her functions or 
responsibilities, or the decisionmaking 
process with respect to the specific as-
sisted activity in question; 

(4) Whether the interest or benefit 
was present before the affected person 
was in a position as described in para-
graph (c) of this section; 
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